
 Mark 13:1-37 The Great Assurance: Jesus is Coming Again 

Putting Mark 13 in its historical context, it was Wednesday evening of Holy Week. Jesus had 
been teaching and answering questions in the temple area and was headed out, probably for a 
night’s rest. He, and some of the disciples, arrived at the Mount of Olives. Read verse 1. The 
temple was truly one of the architectural wonders of the ancient world. Josephus, the Jewish 
historian, described some of the stones as being 70 feet in length, 8 feet in height and 8-9 feet in 
wide. Most of them weighed multiple tons. Much of it was overlaid with gold and silver. The 
temple had been desecrated in the past and burnt by invading armies but still it stood as the 
center of Jewish worship. 

Read verse 2. Can you imagine the expressions of the disciples when Jesus announced that? As 
far as the Jews were concerned, that was impossible but Jesus was declaring it would happen. 
Read verses 3-4. 

And so began what we refer to as the Olivet Discourse. Jesus’ answer is by far His longest 
response to any question He was asked, which makes it clear that He wanted His disciples to 
understand important truths not only about the future of the Temple but of His and their future. 
There is no passage in Mark that is more difficult to deal with than this 13th chapter. That chapter 
is prophetic and one difficulty in understanding prophecy is that it almost always had at least 2 
different applications. In Chapter 13, the prophecy is about the impending destruction of the 
temple in Jerusalem but it also makes note in verse 26 of the second coming of Jesus. This 
passage is further complicated by multiple references to the Old Testament, especially the Book 
of Daniel and many uses of apocalyptic symbolism, familiar to the Jews in Jesus’ day but not 
always clear to us today. There are, however, many important truths that Jesus wanted His 
disciples, and us, to know before He went to the Cross.  

One set of truths concern the destruction of the temple. We are prone to think that the temple was 
first century Judaism and has little relevance to us today. That is partially true but there are three 
important lessons in the declaration of Jesus that not a stone would remain on top of another. 

The first lesson is that God will judge sin and He will not remain where He is not worshipped 
and obeyed. The temple in Judaism represented the presence of God. The construction of both 
the tabernacle and temple was designed so that God’s presence was evident in the inner part of it, 
in the Holy of Holies. Throughout Jewish history the temple was where the people went to meet 
God. By the time of its destruction in 70 AD the people had abandoned God and He, in turn, had 
abandoned their meaningless worship. 

A second lesson is that, in a real sense, God no longer needed the temple. The Romans destroyed 
the temple in 70 AD but the real destruction of temple began the very moment Jesus declared 
from the Cross, “It is finished” and the curtain that separated the Holy place from the Holy of 
Holies was torn in half. For centuries God’s presence was in the temple but after the Cross His 
presence is within each believer as the Holy Spirit takes up residence within. The temple, so 



critical to the sacrifices of Israel, is no longer needed because the sacrifice of Jesus was a once 
for all sacrifice that need never be repeated. While Israel was faithful, the temple was valuable 
for worship. When true worship ceased He withdrew His presence. 

A third temple truth is that God always keeps His word. I doubt that anyone ever imagined the 
temple could be destroyed in such a way as to result in no stone left upon another. Previously in 
Israel’s history the temple had been desecrated and burned by invading armies. Its furniture 
stolen and its gold confiscated but the building itself remained largely in place to be rebuilt. It 
hardly seemed reasonable that anyone would bother to topple those large stones. But, in 70 AD, 
that is exactly what happened. Every stone was overturned even when Titus, the Roman general, 
ordered that it not happen. Titus said “no” God said “yes” and every stone was overturned. Be 
not deceived. Whatever God has promised will happen. Modern society can deny heaven and 
hell but both are a part of God’s authoritative Word. Every promise will be kept and every 
judgement carried out exactly as God has determined.  

Then things get a little more difficult in Mark 13. Read verse 4. The answer Jesus gave is 
challenging because He talked about the signs that would be seen before the destruction of the 
temple while also speaking of signs that will indicate His return. Verses 5-8 list 5 major 
categories of signs. In verses 5-6 Jesus warns against being deceived by false claims of 
individuals that they are the Messiah. Verses 7-8 speaks of wars and rumors of war. Verse 8 also 
speaks natural disasters such as earthquakes and famines. Verses 9-11 speak of persecution that 
will befall Christians for no other reason than they are followers of Jesus. Verses 12-13 speak of 
social disorder as family members fight with one another over faith. 

Jesus went on, as recorded in verse 14, to talk of the horrors of the activities that will mark the 
promised judgment. A significant part of that occurred when Rome laid siege to Jerusalem in 70 
AD. But a significant number of those same issues will be evident in an even more serious way, 
according to the Book of Revelation, in the end days. Today we can document all of those signs 
as being present in number and to a degree that history has not previously seen. Because of that, 
combined with the promised return of Israel as a nation, many believe we are close to the end. 
Read Mark 13:26-27 which describes that end of history.   

However, the purpose behind the discussion of the judgments that will come was not to give the 
disciples, or us, a definitive timetable so we could know exactly when it will happen. Read Mark 
13:32.   

What is important to see is that in the process of teaching about the events of the last days of 
both the temple and history Jesus urged His disciples 4 times to “watch out” or “be on guard” (it 
is the same Greek word in each for each). Jesus suggested several things to be on guard or watch 
out for. Verse 5 tells us to watch out for those who would deceive you. If ever there was a need to 
be diligent in our stand for truth it is today. Not only does the society around us tell us we are 



wrong in our standards and commitments but too many churches preach the same wrong 
message.  

The second “be on guard” (verse 9) is not to be discouraged when you are persecuted. Christians 
today are severely persecuted in many countries of the world and in America, where we declare 
we are tolerant, we soon discover that tolerance only means we must accept whatever everyone 
chooses to believe or hold as a lifestyle but they do not have to be tolerant of us. Accept the 
reality that it is not going to be easy to hold to our Christian faith.   

The third “be on your guard” (verse 22-23)  is a warning to be alert for false prophets, some of 
whom will claim to be the Messiah. As things get more and more difficult there will be those 
who will offer easy answers to the difficult issues we face. When someone other than Jesus 
claims to be able to solve all our problems, watch out. The only real hope for mankind is Jesus 
and His provision on the Cross. 

The fourth “be on guard,” (verse33), is to be on guard concerning the timing of the return of the 
Lord. We are not told the time of the return of Jesus but we can live with the assurance that it 
will happen. We are on the winning side and therefore we must never lose hope or yield to the 
easy way out by accepting the lies of Satan. If we knew the exact date of the return of Jesus we 
would wait to fulfill our responsibilities. Among the responsibilities we have as Christians is that 
of sharing the gospel with all who are around us. Read verse 10.  

We are also called upon to remain diligent and steadfast even under pressure from the society 
around us. 

This Lenten season we should celebrate the Cross and the empty tomb but remember, that is not 
the end of the story. The Cross and the empty tomb simply make the rest of the story possible 
and therefore call upon us to be faithful to the end. 


